GOVERNOR’S COMMISSION ON COMMUNITY-BASED ALTERNATIVES

FOR INDIVIDUALS WITH DISABILITIES’
HEALTH CARE COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES
October 17, 2014 – 10:00 AM
Appoquinimink State Service Center, Middletown
PRESENT:  Jerry Gallucci, MD, DHSS-Co-Chair; Eileen Sparling, CDS/UD-Co-Chair; Helen Arthur, Health Care Commission; Susan Campbell, Birth to Three; Lisa Graves, DSAAPD; Phyllis Guinivan, CDS; Elisha Jenkins, DVI; Jae Chul Lee, CDS; Barbara Lewis, DMMA; Karen McGloughlin, DPH; Daniese McMullin-Powell, SCPD; Pat Maichle, DDC; Heidi Mizell, Autism Delaware; Carol Morris, DSAAPD; Carolanne O’Brien, DOL/DVR; Victor Orija, DHSS State LTC Ombudsman; and Kyle Hodges, Staff. 
GUESTS:  Michelle Amadio, Health Care Commission; John O’Brien; Marketplace; Lou Bartoshesky, MD; Leah Woodall, Division of Public Health; Kate Tullis, Division of Public Health; Linda Tholstrup, Division of Public Health, Patricia Burke, Division of Public Health. 

CALL TO ORDER:  
Dr. Gallucci called the meeting to order at 10:05 am.  Everyone introduced themselves.    
APPROVAL OF THE DRAFT MINUTES:

A motion was made, seconded and approved to accept the September 19, 2014 minutes as submitted.  
ADDITIONS OR DELETIONS TO THE AGENDA
There were no additions or deletions to the agenda.
BUSINESS
Maternal & Child Health (MCH) Services Title V Block Grant Presentation

Leah Woodall gave a presentation on the Title V Maternal & Child Health Needs Assessment.  She reviewed the funding requirements:

· At least 30% must be used for preventive and primary care services for children.

· At least 30% must be spent for services for Children with Special Health Care Needs.  Funds are to be spent on:

· services described as “family-centered, community-based, coordinated care and
· to facilitate the development of community-based systems of services for such children and their families.

· Not more than 10% may be used for administering the funds paid under this section.
· Funding is also to be spent on preventive and primary care services for pregnant women, mothers and infants up to age one, but there are no requirements regarding percentage to be spent.

Leah stated that they receive $1.95 million annually and gave the breakdown of costs and contractual activities, including $1.65 million used for personnel costs and $296,000 used for contractual activities.  Leah noted that they have been able to increase the contractual funding over the last four or five years since they have been able to transition positions off the grant.  Leah provided a breakdown of the 30% requirement:

· $260,600 (44%) – Contractual 

· $189,640.77 (32%) – Personnel

· $69,165.84 (12%) – Indirect

· $60,959.15 (10%) –  Fringe

· $6,255.40 (1%) – Miscellaneous
· $2,574.00 (1%) –  Travel/Supplies

Contractual activities include Family SHADE (40+ partners with staffing provided by CDS), Autism and Birth Defects Registries, breastfeeding promotion, public input, etc.  They obtain public input through email distribution lists, list servs, focus groups and surveys.         
Leah spoke about current MCH Priorities (2010-2015) as follows:  
1. Infant mortality (In 2000, the rate was 9.3 deaths per 1,000 live births; currently the rate is 8.1, which is a significant drop.)

2. Low birth weight and pre-term births (They received the national March of Dimes Virginia Apgar Award for reducing pre-mature births by more than 8%.)    
3. Obesity among kids and teens 
4. Obesity among women of child-bearing age 
5. Unintentional injury and mortality
6. Teen smoking 
7. Oral health 
8. Early identification and intervention for developmental delays
9. Coordination and support for organizations serving CYSHCN (Children & Youth with Special Health Care Needs), and 
10. Health disparities among CYSHCN.  

Leah provided information on the transformation of the Title V Block Grant, which includes telling a more cohesive and comprehensive Title V story; demonstrate vital leadership role of Title V programs in assuring and advancing state public health systems and responding to changes in the health and health care environment; assure that state and national MCH priority needs are “drivers” for state reporting in needs assessment, selection of national performance measures, and development of evidence-based strategies.  Leah then reviewed the new Title V MCH Pyramid.  Areas of focus are:  public health services and systems for MCH populations; non-reimbursable primary and preventive health care services for MCH populations; and direct reimbursable MCH health care services.  Leah stated that an overview on major changes can be found on the following link:  http://mchb.hrsa.gov/blockgrant/.   Major changes include:  

· Enhanced emphasis on population health (as opposed to direct services/role as payor of last resort).
· 6 defined population domains (maternal/women’s health, perinatal/infant health, children, adolescents/young adults, children with special health care needs, life course).
· 15 new national priority areas (states must select 8 priority areas on which to focus).  
· Requirement for logic model and 5-year action plan (accountability for focusing Title V resources on a cohesive plan that will have measurable impact on the national priority areas). 

Leah stated that the application is due in July, 2015, including the summary of their needs assessment and selection of the 8 priority areas.  The action plan will be revisited and revised annually.  The purpose of the Needs Assessment is to:
· Identify MCH population needs (including summary of MCH strengths/needs, successes, challenges and gaps for population health domains).

· Assess Title V program capacity (including organizational structure, agency capacity, MCH workforce development and capacity).

· Foster partnership, collaboration and coordination (including family/consumer engagement and leadership, coordination with other MCHBs, federal, state and local MCH investments).

Leah reviewed the planning process involving strengthening partnerships and improved outcomes including the following and where they are in the process:

1. Engage stakeholders (September 2014) 
2. Assess needs and identify desired outcome and mandates

3. Examine strengths and capacity

4. Select priorities

5. Set performance objectives

6. Develop action plan (July 2015) 
7. Seek and allocate resources

8. Monitor progress for impact on outcomes

9. Report back to Stakeholders

Outputs (by July 2015) include:
· Concise summary of the process and findings.

· Identification of 7-10 state priorities for MCH.
· Selection of 8 national performance measures that link to priorities (at least 1/population domain).
· Development of 5 state specific performance measures that link to priorities.

The 15 national priority areas (states select 8) are:
1. Well Woman Care

2. Low Risk Cesarean Deliveries

3. Perinatal Regionalization

4. Safe Sleep

5. Development Screening

6. Child Safety/Injury

7. Adolescent Well-Visit

8. Bullying

9. Adequate Insurance Coverage

10. Breastfeeding

11. Physical Activity

12. Oral Health

13. Medical Home

14. Transition

15. Household Smoking

Leah stated that the feds will provide MCH with federal government data sources to help them decide how we are going to track these priorities.   The National Children’s Health Survey and the National Children/Youth with Special Health Care Needs Survey will now be combined.  Leah briefly reviewed the national performance measures. 

Leah reviewed areas where the Committee’s assistance is needed:   

· To ensure they are considering all relevant data.

· To ensure they are reaching out to as many stakeholders as possible.

· To ensure they are coordinating our Title V MCH Work with other DPH and external programs, where appropriate, to maximize resources and impact.

· To ensure they develop a set of state priorities and a 5-year action plan that will have the greatest impact on the health of all of Delaware’s mothers and children.

Leah reviewed opportunities to provide input:

· Presentations to stakeholders – fall 2014

· MCH Stakeholder Survey – early 2015

· Key Informant Interviews – winter 2014-15

· Action Planning Process – spring 2015

· Annual Updates – ongoing.
Dr. Gallucci asked several questions about Delaware’s priority areas.  He spoke about other groups focusing on chronic disease management and behavioral health issues as a priority.  He added that there does not seem to be a lot of focus around mental health and addictions, substance abuse treatment and prevention for maternal health, and child/teen health.  He added that they may be captured around low birth weights.  Leah explained that it falls in line with DPH’s strategic priorities and one of these priorities is healthy lifestyles, which includes chronic disease, physical activity, nutrition, mental and behavioral health.  Also, there is a statewide effort, a State Health Improvement Plan (SHIP) and one of the priorities is mental and behavioral health and healthy lifestyles.  She added that there is a lot more alignment and coordination; and in the area of substance abuse and mental health and MCH, they are closely tied.  Neonatal abstinence covers prescription and drug abuse.  They have put together a contract with Kent & Sussex Counseling Services to support the substance abuse population, with a focus on pregnant women and providing the Healthy Families America Home Visiting Program model.  Leah commented that they are tracking calls received through Healthy Grow 211 Support through United Way of Delaware and the number one topic of calls received on 211 is behavioral health issues with children.  

Dr. Gallucci asked if the Child Development Watch (in the Birth to Three Program) is funded by MCH.  Leah commented that two positions are funded by the MCH Block Grant.  Leah explained that the funding is managed under Division of Management Services, but the staff that works with families are located within DPH (Northern/ Southern Health Services).  Dr. Gallucci asked if any funds are available for pilot projects or research.  Leah stated that if there are some discretionary dollars and they see a need they may focus on that need.  She spoke about a successful pilot on medical home for pediatric settings that served children with special health care needs through another source of funding.  She added that if they did not have funding available through the Block Grant, they could go after additional funding to continue that effort, but it depends on the priorities selected and what discretionary dollars are available.   Also they have to show progress based on the measures put in place in the Action Plan developed.

Kyle asked if personnel costs were included in the 30% and requested an organization chart if available with salaries, etc.  Leah explained that she could give a list of position titles.  She explained that, although personnel costs are included, these are not positions that are 100% funded and explained the methodology and that the positions are broken down by the function of their role.  Kyle commented that from an advocacy standpoint, it seems that most funds should be going toward services, but much of the funding appears to be going to personnel costs.  Leah added that the funding is used for systems work, partnership work, needs assessments, studies, research, and funding that supports these populations.  
Kyle asked if there was a formal process to provide input.  Leah reviewed the different opportunities to provide input with timelines, including:

· Presentation to Stakeholders

· MCH Stakeholder Survey

· Key Informant Interviews

· Action Planning Process  

· Annual Updates.
Leah added that they have circulated the Application and it will also be posted on their website.  Leah commented that if this Committee wanted to provide input, they would like to have it by the end of December.  Eileen asked if the instructions being sent to stakeholders include sharing with families.  Comment was made that families are included in focus groups.  Leah added that if a family member cannot attend a focus group, they will send it to them for review and input.  Eileen asked about opportunity online or a survey for families to explain their needs and what is not being met.  Comment was made that a survey was sent to family members (in English & Spanish) for distribution through Family Shade organizations about approximately four years ago and the survey was also available online.  

A question was asked about bullying being included, but violence was not (including domestic violence which is a huge indicator of infant mortality and maternal and child health needs).  Also, bullying is identified in the 12-17 years age range and a question was asked about the data sources.  Leah commented that bullying is a hot topic.  
Comment was made that health equity and root cause initiatives are not on the national level.  Leah added that health equity is the current “buzz” with HRSA (Health Resources Services Administration) and there is a lot of interest in seeing what states are doing.  She said that DPH is developing a plan and approach to health equity and strategies, objectives and objective owners; the next step will be implementation.  Leah added that, while it does not come out in this grant as a priority area, it comes out in the focus groups and life course.  Comment was made that the measures were intended to capture consistent data throughout the country.  Eileen spoke about the priority areas including physical activity, bullying, and transition which are areas that we know youth with disabilities do not fare as well.  They have been working to create a plan to achieve health equity for persons with disabilities.  
Eileen asked if their approach includes a plan to look at youth with disabilities within these other areas of activity.  Dr. Gallucci added that it seems like it is parceled out, while this group has been focusing on integrating issues around health and wellbeing across the spectrum of activities.  Leah commented that this could be addressed in the Action Plan through strategies.   Comment was made that trauma at an early age has a lifetime impact and trauma in a family environment has an impact on birth outcomes and concern about lifespan if bullying is being measured in the 12-17 year age range, which is way too late.   Leah stated that they are trying to align the MCH funding streams so the Early Childhood Comprehensive Systems Grant focusses on mitigating toxic stress.  She added that it is being addressed through a different funding source.  Eileen spoke about New York’s inclusion policy and all of their contracts and grants have a clause that requires the program to indicate how they will reach ethnic and racial minorities, and people with disabilities.  Leah stated that this builds awareness and institutionalizes increasing access to services.  Leah stated the DPH is applying for accreditation and part of that process included launching a cultural sensitivity linguistic assessment.  The results (including individuals with disabilities, amongst other groups) will be looked at and policy developed to ensure that we are culturally prepared to address the needs of these communities.  She said the next steps will be to bring a group together and look at the results, which will drive the policy; this will be another opportunity for input.

Eileen spoke about one of the recurring themes around health equity (e.g. care coordination).  She asked about the status of the medical home pilot which is of mutual interest to this group, specifically focused on disability or children with special health care needs as we move toward implementation to identify other folks working on similar initiatives that we can align with.  Leah commented that there is opportunity to revisit funding sources to continue the pilot and it is being reviewed.  Eileen stated she would be interested in seeing a final report to see what worked and what did not, which would be helpful to this Committee.  
ACA (Affordable Care Act) & Marketplace 
Michelle spoke about the many initiatives that the Health Care Commission is working on to make improvements in health equity, health literacy and access to care.   She stated that the second open enrollment begins November 15, 2014 and ends February 15, 2015.  Michelle stated that she welcomed input on how they are reaching special populations, including people with disabilities, and children and families with disabilities.  They are looking at improving access through insurance coverage, connections to primary care, medical homes, and connections to care.  Delaware expanded the Medicaid program to 138% of the poverty level as of last year.  Michelle explained that Delaware is in a State partnership with the federal government which assists with oversight, communication, outreach and in-person assistance.  Michelle introduced John O’Brien, Marketplace Guide.  She stated that 22,000 people were enrolled through the expanded Medicaid and Marketplace last year.   She said that the original projection of uninsured was about 83,000 in Delaware.  
Michele spoke about strategy changes for this year to include connections to providers—those with lists of uninsured.  Michelle provided an example of hospitals that have charity programs, with self-pay programs to help them get reimbursed for their self-pay patients and avoid the possibility of moving into the bad debt line because they will no longer be eligible for the charity program.   She said that people who are uninsured and eligible for health coverage will no longer be eligible for these types of programs.  Michelle commented that there is a Latino Spanish Language outreach campaign starting next week.

Michelle explained that Delaware contracts with four agencies for Marketplace Guides including:

· Brandywine Women’s Health Associates

· Christiana Care

· Westside Family Healthcare

· Delmarva Foundation for Medical Care, Inc.     
Michelle said that people can also find out if they are eligible for subsidies when applying for health care coverage.  When filing income taxes, people will be asked if they have health care coverage and if they say no, they will be fined $95 or 1% of their income from this past year.   This amount will increase every year going forward.  Those between 138%-400% of the federal poverty level are eligible for advanced premiums tax credits and gets justified when filing taxes.  She added that income changes need to be reported.  Michelle said they are partnering with tax preparers to educate consumers.  They are also partnering with Department of Labor to help address people unemployed who do not have insurance or have to decide if COBRA is best or need to purchase on the Marketplace.   Michelle noted that families of children with disabilities would be eligible for CHIP or Medicaid.  Michelle commented that they will present to community organizations throughout the state.  More information can be found on:  http://www.choosehealthde.com.

John distributed Choose Health Delaware brochures, along with his business card.  He spoke about the flexibility they have in reaching consumers.  He explained that his organization, Delmarva Foundation, sends Marketplace Guides to libraries, State Service Centers, community centers and they partner with many community-based groups to reach consumers.  He said they also place advertisements in many local newspapers.  He said that they partner with Medicaid, Small Business Association and personal trainers to reach persons with disabilities.  John explained that everyone is entitled to an annual physical examination under the ACA and people are encouraged to schedule a visit to their primary doctor.  John stated that Delmarva Foundation has the flexibility to come to the consumer’s home for the enrollment process.  He said that this has been a huge benefit in Sussex County because of transportation issues of consumers and persons with disabilities.  

Michelle spoke about available access to services for individuals who are blind or deaf.  She also spoke about health literacy and reaching everyone at their level of understanding.  She also stated that they are open to recommendations in reaching out to a specific population.  She added that they have access to services for people that speak a different language (for example, French Creole, Mandarin).  

Carolanne spoke about many people with disabilities who do not receive Social Security or Medicaid/Medicare and are employed and asked if there is a plan to reach these folks.  Michelle explained that they work with Department of Labor.  Michelle also plans to contact the Office of Supplier Diversity to reach out to individuals with disabilities.  Kyle added that the Individuals with Disabilities Owned Business Enterprise is just starting.  Carolanne spoke about reaching out to clergy because they are familiar with their parishioners.  She also spoke about an upcoming event with the Ecumenical Council and many clergy are expected to attend.  Michelle commented that they are planning to send a representative.   Michelle also said that they have had great success in working with churches or other religious organizations.  Michelle commented that they want to reach as many people as soon as possible. 

Daniese spoke about a situation where a person is above the 400% of poverty level, but during the year their income dropped drastically and they still have to pay the insurance premium until November.  She added that the adjustment only applies if insurance was purchased on the Marketplace Exchange, although they may be eligible for Medicaid or Medicare.  John clarified that it depends on the reason, for example, losing a job.  If a person’s income drops drastically to under the maximum ($1,200), the person’s health insurance premium would be deemed unaffordable and they would qualify for special enrollment through the Marketplace.  He stated that if the income drop is less dramatic, at the end of the year, HealthCare.gov will automatically audit your tax return and give the correct amount of tax back based on actual earnings for that particular tax year.  John explained that if someone has a significant life change (loss of income, birth, death), they can go back into their application and alter the application; HealthCare.gov will recalculate all of the eligibility results.  Michelle offered to have a Guide work with the person that Daniese knows.  She added that if a person is paying more than 9.5% of their income on health insurance that is considered not affordable.  

Eileen spoke about people with disabilities who are connected to health insurance but are having difficulty in getting particular kinds of services, including quality of care and access issues.  She spoke about essential health benefits in insurance packets that are available and asked if there is an opportunity to revisit to redefine essential health care benefits so they would be more appropriate for persons with disabilities.  She gave an example of the duration of therapy for someone with an injury versus someone with a permanent disability.   Michelle explained that the federal government defines essential health care benefits, but the State has the option to expand the benefits.  She stated that Delaware wants to ensure good essential benefits, but at the same time they have to watch costs.  Michelle explained that they can look at this in two ways--through the essential health benefit and also through the qualified health care standards.  Michelle added this is not up for discussion until 2016.  John added that there are several publications available regarding this.  He mentioned services for children with genetic disorders; he will forward this information.  Michelle added that there are very specific laws in Delaware that cover health problems, for example, Autism. 
Eileen spoke about lack of dental coverage for individuals in Delaware who receive Medicare/ Medicaid and asked about the status.  She added that some places offer some pieces of dental coverage.  Michelle explained that dental care is available for purchase and not part of the essential health benefits for adults, although children are covered.  Michelle commented about the balance of accessibility and affordability.  As overall cost of care is reduced as we go forward, the hope is that quality outcomes will be improved and it will be much easier to increase benefits that people need.  Eileen asked if we are saving money by not providing dental coverage and spoke about cost benefit analysis.  Michelle explained that the State Innovation Models (SIM) initiative is looking at workforce and is it working at the top of their licensure and utilizing assets at the highest level available at the lowest appropriate cost.  This includes utilization management and having the right systems in place.  
Eileen spoke about the accessibility issues facing persons with disabilities and provided several examples of equipment issues.  She said that people are not able to have a diagnostic procedure done, which then elevates the time commitment, cost and sometimes the severity of the health issue.  Michelle spoke about how Medicaid Long Term Care is looking at supporting people in the community rather than being institutionalized, which is costlier, and having the assets in the community to support people staying in the community.  Michelle spoke about the First State Loan Repayment Program toward Dental Care.  She said the State Legislature wants to ensure that the needs of persons with disabilities are being met.    Michelle asked how do they determine and assess and provide data to support those appropriate changes to reduce costs that prevent access.  Eileen stated that one of the focuses of this Committee is capturing disability status as a demographic variable.  Kyle suggested having a follow-up meeting on this since there is not enough time to discuss this today.  Helen spoke about working with DDDS and developing program parameters.  She said that somehow together we have to identify their clients when they hit the door out of the private practice and let the private practice know because DDDS is providing money for those services.  She stated that no one is capturing those clients and they cannot track it.  Michelle asked how they can prove the need for changes in the delivery system specific to this population.
Carolanne spoke about how agencies count different eligibility criteria.  She added that all disabilities are not visible and some people do not see themselves as being disabled.  Comment was made that insurance companies should have information on exceptional circumstances.   Michelle commented that a lot of disabilities have very specific needs.  
Daniese commented that ACA is not long term care insurance.  She said that long term care insurance is not available to many people with disabilities because of pre-existing conditions.  She stated that people who receive social security do not qualify for Medicaid and Medicare does not cover long term care.  Michelle said they are looking at Medicaid Long Term Care and how they can support people in their homes.  
Dr. Gallucci thanked Michelle and Leah for their informative presentations today and stated that there will be opportunity for follow-up.  Michelle commented that she would like to return and discuss the larger reformative innovation and making sure that persons with disabilities are represented appropriately as they move forward in these initiatives.                    

ANNOUNCEMENTS                    

There were no announcements. 

ADJOURNMENT
The meeting adjourned at 11:52 pm.  The next meeting will be held on Friday, November 21, 2014, 10 am at the Appoquinimink State Service Center, Middletown.  
Respectively submitted,

Jo Singles
Administrative Specialist
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